PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 19, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 19, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Municipal Sustainability Grant – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town has received a second Municipal Sustainability Grant from the Department of Environmental Protection for the planning of a Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) program at our transfer stations.  This $49,850 grant, he said, is for PAYT start-up assistance and 25 rain barrel discount vouchers.  
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia for the target date of implementation for the PAYT program.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, while he and his staff would put together a more comprehensive plan for the implementation of PAYT, the start date is targeted for July 1, 2008.

Building Department Open Again on Thursdays – Mr. Sylvia was happy to report that the Building Department will again be open to the public on Thursdays during normal Town Hall business hours.  With the implementation of the new MUNIS permitting system and a revised processing procedure, he said, the Building Department has determined that an appropriate level of customer service can be provided with these expanded hours. 
Licenses

(Continued on next page)

Common Victualler (New)

· Cornerstone Café, Inc., 65 Main Street, Darlene Cassian (Formerly Winslow Café), requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Common Victualler license for Cornerstone Café, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Pledge of License (Liquor)

· South Street Package Store Inc. d/b/a Mayflower Food and Spirits, 164 South Street, requested a Pledge of License to Digital Federal Credit Union.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Pledge of License for South Street Package Store Inc. d/b/a Mayflower Food and Spirits.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Snow Emergency Parking Ban – The Board approved the following changes to the Snow Emergency Parking Ban Plan, as voted upon and approved by the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation: 

During a snow emergency/parking ban, anyone who lives in the pre-approved snow storm zone may park in any town owned lot.  This adds the Middle Street, North Street and Main Street Extension lots to the current lots at North Plymouth, Water Street, Memorial Hall, 130 Court St., South Russell and Jenny Grist Mill Lots.  The DPW will be allowed to use South Russell Street as a location at which to place snow during clean-up/removal of snow from the downtown area.

Mr. Sylvia noted that these changes are an example of how the Town and the PGDC are working cooperatively on the most efficient ways to remove snow and make the downtown safe for all during snowstorms.

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Brian Wright, 124 Gunners Exchange Road, for his American Staffordshire Terrier.  

Committee Appointment / Affordable Housing – The Board appointed Brian Bacci to the Affordable Housing Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2010.  

Term Correction / Council on Aging – The Board extended the term of Peter Neville for an additional year as a member of the Council on Aging.  Terms on the Council on Aging are three years in length, but a clerical error within the initial administrative note detailing Mr. Neville’s re-appointment mistakenly indicated a two-year term.  This new administrative note will correct the oversight and fix Mr. Neville’s term to the appropriate three-year duration, effective through June 30, 2010.

Conservation Notice of Intent / 21 Whitney Lane – The Board granted permission to Daniel Kurz and Bethany Porter of 21 Whitney Lane to file a Notice of Intent with the Conservation Commission regarding a proposal to construct an erosion-prevention wall on their property at Kingsbridge Beach Shores.  

Purchase & Sale Agreement / Hayden Pond – The Board signed and executed the Purchase and Sale Agreement between James D. Carpenter and the Town of Plymouth for the acquisition of 13.63 acres abutting Hayden Pond within the Eel River Watershed.  This purchase and sale agreement relates directly to Special Town Meeting Article 11, which the Board voted to recommend at its February 12, 2008 meeting.

Public Comment
Loring Tripp voiced discontent with the Town’s purchase of MBO Precast properties for the consolidation of the Town’s DPW facilities.  Mr. Tripp outlined pieces of information that he believes were omitted during the process of presenting the MBO Precast article to the Board of Selectmen and Town Meeting.   The Board, he recommended, should make sure that Town staff present them with all relevant title research and environmental sampling prior to negotiating any further purchases, as he is of the opinion that the property was purchased at a significant cost to the Town.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Tripp for sharing his opinion but noted that he would no longer entertain this topic during Public Comment, as he believes there are more important matters upon which the Town must focus. 
Mr. Sylvia noted that he and his staff have spent an extensive amount of time over the past few weeks responding to the allegations that have been made about the process leading up to the purchase of the MBO Precast property.   He confirmed that a “21E” environmental study was done at the site, and a consultant was brought in to conduct a peer review of the 21E.  Mr. Sylvia reported that he and staff were aware of the stumps buried on the property, and, while some may believe this is an important matter, the stumps do not fall within the operational area or the area planned for initial expansion.   He stressed the importance of the purchase of this adjoining property for the consolidation of the DPW’s operations onto one site, and he asserted that there was never any plan on the part of staff to deceive anyone during the purchase process.  Mr. Sylvia recommended that anyone with unanswered questions about the MBO Precast purchase meet with him for clarification.

Ed Angley presented the Board with a donation of a colorized and restored print of an 1830 map of the Town of Plymouth, with the stipulation that it be hung at a location within Town Hall where residents can see it.  Mr. Angley noted that he and Selectman Tavares entered into a bidding contest for the map at an Antiquarian Society event, until Mr. Angley promised to donate the map to the Town if given the wining bid.
Joint Meeting with the Planning Board: 1,000 Acres
(Continued on next page)

Joint Meeting with the Planning Board: 1,000 Acres

Present from the Planning Board:  
Malcolm McGregor, Chairman

Paul McAlduff

Marc Garrett

Larry Rosenblum

Loring Tripp
Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion, noting that representatives from the consulting firm of Goody Clancy have compiled their findings from the December 18, 2007 joint meeting on the potential development of the 1,000 Acres site.  Mr. Sylvia pointed out that Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, has prepared a presentation on build-out analysis for the site and its surrounding areas.   Future items relating to the 1,000 Acres site that will likely be brought before the two boards in joint session, Mr. Sylvia added, are zoning changes, interchange options, and the potentiality of a land transfer/conveyance.  
Planning Board chairman Malcolm McGregor opened the meeting of the Planning Board.

Larissa Brown, Chief Planner for the consulting firm of Goody Clancy, presented her findings on the December 18th discussion between the Selectmen and the Planning Board regarding the 1,000 Acres site.  Ms. Brown explained that the purpose of that discussion was to give the Selectmen and Planning Board members the opportunity to identify their preferences and address their concerns regarding potential long-term development outcomes at the site.   Although board members shared many comments relative to the motion picture studio proposal, she noted, the purpose of the meeting was to discuss the broad range of potential development outcomes at the site.
Ms. Brown made note that, in reviewing the findings from the Board’s discussion, there was a striking amount of consensus amongst the members of both boards.  Ms. Brown then reviewed some of the key consensus items from the meeting, which included:

· No big box retail

· Site should function as enclave

· Developer should be strong corporate citizen

· Industry with large economic impact but minimal visual impact
· Protection of quality of life and environment

· Addition of well-paying jobs with a vocational component

· Integration with Plymouth history and values

· Preservation of open space

· Comprehensive but efficient planning

· Minimization of infrastructure expenses borne by the Town

· Concerns about cumulative secondary impacts of development
Ms. Brown noted that, since the 1980’s, Plymouth has been trying to focus on planned development while discouraging sprawl in environmentally sensitive areas of town.  This has been a considerable challenge for the Town to meet, she said, when Plymouth became so attractive in the 1990’s and development burgeoned.  The Town, she added, has been in the forefront of implementing smart growth principles, and it has ultimately seen some success.

Obviously, Ms. Brown said, the film studio project is attractive, but there is a fear that the success of the project could attract an eventually overwhelming influx of film industry development.  
After reviewing a list of key challenges and questions identified for the 1,000 Acres site, Ms. Brown concluded her presentation and opened the discussion to comments and questions from the members of both boards.
Mr. Hartmann explained that this report will be used as a guide through the review process, to make sure that the work done by Planning staff is consistent with the wishes of both boards.

Mr. McGregor noted that he was not at the previous joint meeting, and he shared his concerns over what might happen if, five years down the road, the proposed studio project fails.  He also noted that the towns of Bourne and Wareham could wind up with many of the benefits from this project, instead of Plymouth.

Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum referenced some formal documents that were presented by the Planning Board some months ago that included the consideration of a no-build option.  Just because the project seems enticing, he said, does not mean that the Town should brush past the no-build option.

Selectman Tavares encouraged Mr. Hartmann and his staff to think outside the box without constraint, as this complex project, he said, will be one of the department’s best opportunities to showcase its talent. 
Mr. Hartmann began his presentation on the build-out analysis for the area surrounding the 1,000 Acres site.  He commented that Plymouth has continued to be a desirable place to live over the past thirty years, and the Town has consistently been on the list of the fastest-growing communities.  With or without a studio, he said, there are significant projects and further growth coming down the line for this area of town.   

In his build-out report, Mr. Hartmann explained, he has presented a worst-case scenario of every piece of land that could potentially be developed.   It is important to note, he cautioned, that this worst-case scenario is not necessarily a realistic scenario—for example, some landowners may choose to protect their land, the Community Preservation Committee could opt to purchase available open space, etc.  The intent of this report, Mr. Hartmann stated, is to give people an idea of the magnitude of what a full build-out could look like; it is not meant to be a prediction what will actually be.

Mr. Hartmann outlined his report, noting that two reviews were conducted: one within a radius of 3 miles and one within a radius of 5 miles.  He also ran through some of the considerations to note within the scope of the study, and the information on which his data is based.  Parcels within each specified radius, he noted, were separated into the following categories: 

· Chapter Land – Chapter 61(forestry); Chapter 61A (agricultural); and Chapter 61B (recreation)

· Potentially Developable Land - lands that may have constraints such as wetlands, title restriction, access, etc.
· Developable Land – land with ready access and limited constraints on development 

Mr. Hartmann reviewed the figures he compiled through his review, noting a total of 1,255 potential lots (including Chapter Lands, Potentially Developable Lots, and Developable Lots) within the five-mile radius.  Fifteen years from now, he said, when we see this background development occurring, we may likely find the need for an interchange from Interstate 495 – with or without the fruition of the studio project.

Mr. Rosenblum pointed out that Mr. Hartmann’s study did not include the numbers from A.D. Makepeace development.  The inclusion of these numbers, he said, would nearly double the totals from the build-out study.   Mr. Hartmann responded that he did not include the A.D. Makepeace numbers, because this is a development that is already approved, and the intent of the study was to look toward the future, with or without the studio project. 
Discussion ensued between both boards regarding transportation, right-of-way, and infrastructure concerns, specifically along Bourne Road.  

Mr. Hartmann suggested that improvements along Bourne road will have to happen, one way or another, as this area of town grows.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Plymouth Rock Studios has hired the consulting form of Coler & Colantonio to look at infrastructure needs, and the Town may use their findings as an additional resource.   The interchange from Route 25, Mr. Sylvia said, will be a significant portion of this development, and this is why the Town chose to seek the critical resources of MassDevelopment, to investigate the viability of the interchange and the appropriate configurations that would best serve the area.  From the feedback the Town has received based on the classifications of the site, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, it appears to be possible to design and construct an interchange within a reasonably short period of time.  

Selectman Tavares expressed concerns about the strain that this additional development will place on the Town’s services.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he has met with Department Heads on a regular basis to discuss the needs in these growing areas, like vehicle access to remote neighborhoods and necessary equipment.  In addition, Mr. Sylvia said, he and his staff have had considerable discussion on the need for recreation facilities to serve the increasing population.  Plymouth Rock Studios, he added, has also engaged The Schindler Perspective (consultants) to look at economic impacts and infrastructure needs, and this information will flow through the 1,000 Acres Citizens Advisory Committee and back to Town officials.

Planning Board member Marc Garrett raised concerns about the demands that will be placed on the environment by development; regardless of what we do with this land, he speculated, there are environmental officials at the state level who will want to review these potential demands and have them reconciled.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg inquired about the status of the tax-title parcels within the 1,000 Acres site, as the original estimate for the clearing of the titles was in the vicinity of $700,000.  Joe DeLorenzo, representing Plymouth Rock Studios, responded that the studio has hired local Attorney Bob Betters to undertake the process.  

Mr. Sylvia raised the matter of the petition for a non-binding referendum that has been circulated by residents, asking voters to voice their support for or opposition to the studio project.  Planning Board member Loring Tripp noted that, as one of the petitioners, he could speak to the specifics of the petition.  Essentially, Mr. Tripp said, the non-binding referendum is intended more as a way to educate the public about the project proposal and engage them in the process.
A brief discussion ensued regarding the language of the non-binding referendum.  Chairman Quintal expressed concern that the language of the non-binding referendum is too specific; will voters be upset, he questioned, if the eventual outcome of the project is not what the voters choose?   Vice Chairman Loewenberg responded that she views the language to be reasonably open, but Mr. Rosenblum viewed the question as paradoxical, with the voters speaking to the conclusion rather than the proposal.   Selectman Tavares viewed the petition as simply a way to gauge community support.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that, until the petition has been presented to the Town Clerk for certification, the Board cannot take a vote to place it on the ballot.  In addition, Mr. Sylvia reminded everyone that, whenever the Town receives a signed petition, the language must remain as it was presented to the voters.

Mr. Tripp confirmed that he would bring the signed petition forms to the Clerk to initiate the process of placing it on the ballot. 

Plymouth Rock Studios partner Earle Letsz addressed the joint meeting and assured the members that the studio would not build anything without the proper infrastructure.  All the concerns and points that the Town has raised have been raised by him and his colleagues, he said, as they, too, need to ensure that their vision for the project will work.  Many auxiliary businesses will grow from this project, he speculated, bringing in additional jobs, education, and creative opportunities to Plymouth.  Mr. Letsz assured the Board that the Plymouth Rock Studios project will be state-of-the-art.  He and his partners, he said, are not building to sell; they are building to operate.

Chairman Quintal noted that, as much as the Town is interested in the studio project, the studio partners are interested in the Town.  He thanked the Planning Board for attending the joint session and recognized those members of the School Committee who were in the audience.

On a motion by Paul McAlduff, seconded by Mr. Rosenblum, the Planning Board voted to adjourn their meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Spring Annual and Special Town meeting Articles
Article 19
To see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 9 of the General Bylaws, entitled “Advisory and Finance Committee”, by adding the underlined words in Section 9-7 thereof and making the changes shown in said Section 9-7, as follows: 

§ 9-7 Warrants.

A. Annual Town Meeting warrant. The Annual Town Meeting warrant shall be closed by the Selectmen no later than the third Wednesday in December. It shall be the duty of the Selectmen to transmit a complete draft of the warrant to each member of the Advisory and Finance Committee and the Chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs within fifteen days after the close of the Annual Town Meeting warrant. It shall be the duty of the Advisory and Finance Committee to transmit a complete draft of the warrant to each Town Meeting member no later than February 1 of such year.  

Special Town Meeting warrant. It shall be the duty of the Selectmen to transmit a complete draft of any Special Town Meeting warrant to each member of the Advisory and Finance Committee and the Chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs within three working days of the close of such warrant. It shall be the duty of the Advisory and Finance Committee to transmit a complete draft of any Special Town Meeting warrant to each Town Meeting member as soon as possible after its receipt from the Board of Selectmen.

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

Mr. Sylvia noted that he met with Bill Abbott, the chairman of the Committee of Precinct Chairs, and Linda Benezra, the chairman of the Finance & Advisory Committee, to discuss the best improvements that could be made to the Town Meeting warrant process.  They agreed, Mr. Sylvia reported, on closing the warrant on the third Wednesday in December, and came to consensus on the remainder of the changes proposed in the article.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 19 of the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Article 20
To see if the Town Meeting will vote to amend and adopt the “Rules Governing Town Meeting Debate”, as listed on file in the Town Clerk’s Office, or take any other action relevant thereto. 

COMMITTEE OF PRECINCT CHAIRS

Mr. Sylvia explained that he spoke with Steve Triffletti, the Town Moderator, to tweak the change proposed in Article 20 to modify the rules governing motions to close debate at Town Meeting, by adding the text, “and any other persons.”   Mr. Sylvia noted that the Committee of Precinct Chairs voted to accept this change within Article 20.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 20 of the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Special 

Article 3
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to pay certain unpaid bills, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that Special Article 3 represents one outstanding legal bill from Kopelman & Paige, which was invoiced to the Town after June 30, 2007 due to their billing cycle.  The bill of $15,148.60 for legal services rendered through June 13, 2007, she said, can be absorbed into our current budget.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 of the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Special 

Article 13
To see if the Town will vote to transfer from the Board of Selectmen for general municipal purposes or for the purposes for which the land is currently held to the Board of Selectmen for park purposes land commonly known as Stephens Field, and shown as Assessors  Map 23, Lots 16B, 16C, 17C, 17C-1, 23 and 23A, or take any other action relative thereto.  

OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE

William Keohan and Charlotte Russell of the Open Space Committee appeared before the Board to present Article 13 of the Special Town Meeting.   Mr. Keohan explained that the intent of Article 13 is to protect the parcels within Stephens Field that are currently used for DPW purposes, if the Parks & Cemeteries buildings are phased out and cleared from the site.   Article 13, he said, will designate the parcels under parks purposes, to ensure that the properties will be used for the expansion of Stephens Field, whether for the extension of parking or for additional recreational uses.

Mr. Keohan reviewed a map of the parcels outlined in the article and referenced the recommendation in the 2005 Master Plan that the Town acquire property abutting its parks and recreational areas, whenever possible.  The design concepts outlined in the Public Space Action Plan were a cause for concern with some residents, Mr. Keohan said, as it suggested that the parcels be sold for residential purposes, once no longer in use by the DPW.  This could result in a loss of recreation space or ball fields, he noted, and the Open Space Committee would like to prevent any loss to this valuable recreation area.  Mr. Keohan also referenced the language in the deed for Parcel 26 (what is currently known as Stephens Field), which specifically states the intent that the parcel be used for recreational purposes.
Gerry Sirrico, Chair of the Precinct 3 Town Meeting members, reported that his precinct voted to support this article, as they feel strongly that the park be preserved and expanded for open or recreational space.

A brief discussion ensued between members of the Board and Mr. Sylvia about the legal language of the article.  Mr. Sylvia noted that Town Counsel recommended that the language be clarified to distinguish the difference between placing the parcels “under the care of the Parks Department” and designating the parcels for “park purposes.”  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that the article will designate the parcels for “park purposes” under the protection of Article 27 of the Massachusetts General Laws.  
Mr. Keohan added that, if these parcels are set aside for park purposes, funding through the recreational arm of the Community Preservation Act may be available.
Mary Henry, Precinct 3 Town Meeting Member, voiced her support for Special Article 13, noting the importance of Stephens Field in a downtown with such a shortage of open space.  
Both Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares voiced their support for Special Article 13 and the preservation of Stephens Field and the surrounding town-owned parcels for future generations. 

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Special Article 13 of the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

A.D. Makepeace – Chairman Quintal noted that A.D. Makepeace was originally scheduled to meet with the Board this evening, but the company’s representatives had to cancel.   He asked that they reschedule to appear before the Board as soon as possible.   Mr. Sylvia confirmed that A.D. Makepeace is scheduled to provide a presentation on their proposed mixed-use development during the February 26, 2008 meeting.  
Letters

Litter Around Exit 7 – Chairman Quintal asked that Mr. Sylvia address a letter to State Representatives deMacedo and Calter regarding the litter and debris strewn about Exit 7 and the brush that was left behind after the reconstruction of the exit.
New Business
Cutting Back on Paper Use – Chairman Quintal noted that he would like the Board to move towards operating in a paperless fashion through the use of laptops and internet technology.  Mr. Sylvia agreed with Chairman Quintal and reported that he and his staff have begun to investigate and pursue better ways to communicate via the internet.

Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation) and Paragraph 6 (Value of real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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